# Afghan Women Speak Enhancing Security and Human Rights in Afghanistan

**David Cortright and Kristen Wall** 





# Contents

- 05 Executive Summary
- 07 Reform and Reaction
- 09 A Gendered Intervention
- 20 The Crisis of Security and Governance
- 22 Political Solutions
- 26 The Way Forward
- 30 Conclusion
- 30 Recommendations for U.S. and NATO Governments
- 32 Endnotes

The views expressed in this report are those of the authors and do creative not necessarily reflect the views of the faculty, staff, or advisory council of the Kroc Institute.

Licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-Noncommercial 3.0 United States License. You may post and distribute, with attribution to the authors and to the Kroc Institute for International Peace Studies, University of Notre Dame.

kroc.nd.edu

*On the cover:* Dr. Marzia Mohammadi, in Bamiyan province, sold her jewelry to run in Afghanistan's first democratic parliamentary elections. Photo by Kate Brooks.

#### **Foreword**

As U.S. troops return home from Afghanistan, concerns about the safety and rights of Afghan women are becoming increasingly urgent. NATO leaders decided in their May 2012 summit in Chicago that most foreign forces will be gone by 2014. What will this mean for Afghan women? Will their modest but important gains over the past decade be lost?

This updated edition of *Afghan Women Speak* addresses these questions and presents new data on continuing progress in women's ability to access education and health care and participate in local economic development.

This report draws on more than 70 interviews conducted from November 2009 to April 2012, including fieldwork in Kabul, Afghanistan, in April and May 2010 and in October 2011. Interviews were conducted with Afghan women leaders, parliamentarians, activists, school principals, nongovernmental organization staff, and health workers. We interviewed senior Afghan women in the police force and army, government officials, foreign diplomats, United Nations officials, a senior International Security Assistance Force official, analysts, and former Taliban figureheads. We also spoke to senior State Department officials, NGO workers, and Provincial Reconstruction Team (PRT) commanders and staff in the United States. Some interviewees requested anonymity or to have their names changed, and this agreement is reflected in the text with an asterisk.

This report was made possible by the collective efforts of many people. Sarah Smiles Persinger conducted the first field interviews and co-authored the first edition of this report. We are very grateful to René Grotenhuis, Lia van Broekhoven, Paul van den Berg, Dewi Suralaga, Frederique van Drumpt, and other staff at the Dutch development agency Cordaid for their encouragement and support. We are especially indebted to Dr. Rohullah Amin and the Cordaid staff in Kabul for facilitating the fieldwork trips.

We benefited greatly from the support of the University of Notre Dame's Kroc Institute for International Peace Studies, especially Executive Director Hal Culbertson, Director of Communications Joan Fallon, and Research Assistants Vanya Cucumanova and Lucia Tiscornia. We are particularly grateful to our primary research associates, Eliot Fackler and Takhmina Shokirova. We appreciate the research of international affairs advisor and researcher working in Afghanistan, Mariam Safi. We also appreciate the support of the Fourth Freedom Forum and its director of operations, Linda Gerber-Stellingwerf. We received editing assistance from Celeste Kennel-Shank. We gratefully acknowledge the financial support of Cordaid, the Rockefeller Brothers Fund, and Cynda Arsenault, which made this work possible.

Above all, we are grateful to the dozens of women in Kabul who were willing to share their voices and concerns with us for this research.

This report cannot and does not purport to speak for all Afghan women. It reflects the findings of our research and the analyses of the authors, who are solely responsible for the views and recommendations presented here.

David Cortright Kristen Wall

Director of Policy Studies Research Associate

Kroc Institute for International Peace Studies August 2012 "From a woman's point of view, why am I in favor of reconciliation? Because in many parts of the country, in the south and southeast, women are losing opportunities because of the instability. Schools are closed. Health services are poor. Working opportunities are absolutely closed. Participating in the political process like elections has been badly affected. How much longer do women have to wait?... But it must be reconciliation in a framework, in some boundaries. We have to draw some lines."

— Shinkai Karokhail, MP for Kabul Province

"What will we have to sacrifice with reconciliation? Is it women's affairs, is it democracy, is it human rights, is it a free press? For me that is not peace. For me that is a huge prison."

- Fatima Gailani, President of the Afghan Red Crescent Society

# **Executive Summary**

International efforts to assist women have produced mixed results: while Afghan women have won the right to participate in public life and have gained improved access to health care, education, and local economic development, escalating violence has jeopardized these gains in many provinces. Women exercising leadership abilities or pursuing opportunities provided by Western donors are accused of being anti-Islamic and have been subjected to threats, attack, and assassination. Differing views on women's roles have been a battleground over which competing visions for Afghan society, Islam, and claims to power have been fought. Women—so often objectified in times of war—have been at the frontlines of the Afghan conflict.

In highlighting the concerns and status of Afghan women, this report aims to provide options for Western policymakers to protect women's gains while pursuing political solutions to the conflict. The report argues that it will be impossible for girls and women to consolidate their gains in a militarized environment. U.S.-led forces have been unable to provide security or protect Afghan civilians in many areas. When the scale of the military intervention increased, the insurgency became stronger and the influence of the Taliban and armed groups spread. The presence of foreign troops has been identified as a major factor driving the insurgency, along with widespread resentment of a corrupt central government and the abuses of predatory strongmen. The resulting climate of insecurity and impunity has produced new forms of powerlessness for many Afghan women and girls, who have been widowed, displaced, trafficked, and forced into marriage as a direct or indirect result of the conflict.

The withdrawal of U.S. and NATO troops has heightened fears among some Afghan women that their interests may be abandoned. While the majority of the women interviewed for this study support a negotiated end to the war, pointing to the erosion of many of their gains as the insurgency has intensified since 2005–2006, they harbor serious concerns that their gains may be sacrificed in a peace deal. Interviewees voiced fears about a return to Taliban-style *Sharia* law and a loss of their constitutional rights, mobility, and access to work and education should insurgent leaders gain domestic political influence. They also worry about a return to civil war as foreign troops withdraw.

Many stakeholders in the West have high expectations about empowering Afghan women, but prevailing Afghan gender ideologies and misogyny cannot be changed rapidly by outside forces. The U.S. and NATO governments have significant influence, however, which should be used to improve security, preserve women's political rights, support Afghan women's organizations actively working for change, and sustain programs for public health, education, and economic opportunity that have improved women's lives.

This report supports demilitarization and the negotiation of a political agreement with insurgent groups to help stabilize the region and reduce armed violence. However, the process should be linked to parallel diplomatic efforts and alternative security arrangements. Demilitarization and negotiation of a peace agreement should be coupled with the deployment of an interim peacekeeping force under the auspices of the United Nations to provide transitional security protection for civilians.

To guard against a rollback in women's gains, the meaningful representation of women in all peace negotiations and post-conflict recovery planning is critical. As recognized in UN Security Council Resolutions 1325 (2000) and 1889 (2009), women have a vital role to play in building and preserving peace. They must be fully represented in deliberations over Afghanistan's future. International donors must use their leverage with the Afghan government to ensure women's inclusion in high-level peace negotiation and reintegration bodies.

Because development funding has been linked to military objectives, foreign governments may be tempted to reduce aid programs as they begin to withdraw troops. This would be a disaster for Afghanistan's future and undermine the gains women have achieved. The drawdown of foreign troops and political negotiation process must be tied to a social compact that provides for long-term, sustainable investment in aid projects that support Afghan women and families.

A political solution to the conflict, though urgently needed, is nonetheless fraught with risk. The danger of renewed restrictions on women if insurgent leaders are brought into the political mainstream is very real. The U.S. and NATO governments, therefore, have a responsibility to grant asylum to women who face continuing threats on their lives for their perceived association with Western interests.

## Reform and Reaction

Located at a crossroads between Central Asia, Iran, and the Indian subcontinent, Afghanistan emerged as a buffer state between the British Empire and Czarist Russia during the Great Game conflicts of the 19th century. Fragmented along ethnic, religious, linguistic, and cultural lines with a predominantly rural population, its history has since been characterized by weak state-society relations, the enduring strength of the tribal periphery, and chronic underdevelopment—the latter compounded by decades of war.

A brief overview of attempts to reform women's status in Afghanistan reveals two predominant trends: resistance to state-led reforms from the tribal periphery, and a tendency by political factions to exploit the issue of women. Because of the symbolic importance of women to maintaining honor in Islamic society and Afghan culture, their status has frequently been manipulated by political factions to strengthen their claims of Islamic legitimacy and undermine state power.

#### **History of Resistance**

Early attempts of reform by the Pashtun rulers of the nascent Afghan state met with fierce resistance from the rural periphery. During the 1920s, King Amanullah (1919–1929) opened girls' schools in Kabul, advocated against the veil and gender segregation, and ordered all Afghans to wear Western dress and hats.¹ He also introduced the most progressive Muslim family legislation seen at that time, banning child and forced marriage and restricting polygamy—upsetting the political economy of tribal kinship relations and men's patriarchal authority.² Deeply resented in rural areas and by some religious clerics, the reforms fueled opposition and violent uprisings against the monarchy.³ In 1929, a tribal insurrection forced the king to abdicate his throne and his successor, Nader Shah, abolished all reforms relating to women in a bid to appease the religious establishment.

The government of Prime Minister Mohammed Daoud attempted modest reforms in the 1950s, advocating against compulsory veiling in 1959. Women also received the right to vote in 1964. These reforms benefitted Dari-speaking urban elites but had little impact on women in rural areas. The Communist People's Democratic Party of Afghanistan attempted wider national reforms when it took power in 1978. Family legislation was overhauled, and compulsory literacy programs introduced for all Afghan men and women, including in remote villages. The heavy-handed Marxist policies were fiercely resisted in many provinces, triggering an armed insurgency. Refugees entering Pakistan in 1978 cited education programs for women as a key reason for their flight.<sup>4</sup> In 1979, Soviet forces invaded Afghanistan to prop up the failing government, beginning a 10-year occupation and war with the U.S.-backed Muslim *mujahideen*—the last battle of the Cold War.

The Soviet occupation (1979–1989) created openings for women in urban areas, while creating hardships for women elsewhere. Throughout this time, women in the capital Kabul were active in public life as doctors, journalists, and even police women and soldiers. The state's Democratic Organization of Afghan Women worked to actively promote women's rights. Women's gains were tempered, however, by the brutality of the state's secret service, KHAD, which silenced all political dissent. For rural women, the war brought untold suffering. When the Soviet Army withdrew in 1989, an estimated 1 million Afghans had died and 7 million had been displaced. Rural infrastructure had been devastated.

Upon seizing Kabul following the collapse of the Soviet-backed government in 1992, the conservative *mujahideen* factions sought to Islamize the Afghan state as a backlash to Soviet influence. Women were dismissed from government jobs and ordered not to leave their houses unless absolutely necessary, and if so—wearing the veil.<sup>7</sup> Fighting soon broke out between the *mujahideen* factions, engulfing the country in a devastating civil war. Already flimsy state infrastructure was destroyed and sexual and gender-based violence was widespread. The *mujahideen* forces and commanders—many who now hold positions of power in Afghanistan's government—committed gross human rights abuses against Afghan civilians, including the abduction and rape of women.<sup>8</sup> Women were sexually trafficked and coerced into becoming "wives" to militia commanders. Rape was used to dishonor entire communities.<sup>9</sup>

#### **Taliban Years**

State failure paved the way for the emergence of the fundamentalist Pashtun-based Taliban. Driven to cleanse Afghan society from the ravages of the civil war, the Taliban's leaders came from the most rural and conservative Pashtun provinces in southern Afghanistan. They shared a vision of creating an ideal Islamic society akin to that created by the Prophet Mohammed 1,400 years ago. With the support of Pakistan, the Taliban succeeded in capturing most of the country by 1996.

The Taliban's abuses have been well documented. Upon taking power, the Taliban enforced a strict interpretation of *Sharia* law and Pashtun customary law, or *Pashtunwali*, which was anathema to many other ethnic groups. Men were forced to grow beards and women to wear the burqa. Girls' schools were closed and women were banned from working outside the home or leaving their homes without a *mahram*, a male family member. The Taliban's religious police meted out severe punishments for any infractions of the moral order, including public executions, amputations, and stonings.<sup>11</sup> They were particularly vicious toward women and in cities, which were viewed as immoral.

Among some classes of Pashtuns, the seclusion of women, or *purdah*, is seen as a mark of honor and family respectability. The coercive subjugation of women thus became a distinguishing mark of the Taliban.<sup>12</sup> While women secretly resisted the Taliban's policies by running home schools and finding novel ways around Taliban rules such as hiring *mahrams* to leave the house,<sup>13</sup> the Taliban's policies had a devastating impact on their lives and a society already beleaguered from decades of war.

The international community turned a blind eye to the suffering of Afghan civilians throughout the 1990s, but the attacks of Sept. 11, 2001, brought the country sharply into focus. The Taliban regime was swiftly toppled by U.S.-led forces in alliance with the old *mujahideen* factions of the Northern Alliance. The Bush administration used the plight of Afghan women under the Taliban, which appalled Western audiences, to furbish its case for going to war. In a radio address on Nov. 17, 2001, First Lady Laura Bush declared the war against terrorism also a fight for the "rights and dignity of women." The aim of "liberating" Afghan women became a cause célèbre for Western feminists and a quasi-policy goal of the intervention.



Women in Nangahar climb out of a crowded building after voting in the 2005 elections.

# A Gendered Intervention

The goal of improving the condition of Afghan women is a legitimate human rights objective, but it is not a proper justification for war. The perpetuation of armed conflict does not benefit the people of Afghanistan, women or men. Preserving the political, social, and economic gains of the past decades will require ending the war and building a comprehensive and sustainable peace in which all Afghan citizens, women as well as men, have a stake.

Since 2001, donors and Afghan civil society organizations have worked hard to improve the condition of women. They have supported women in rebuilding the Afghan state and enhancing their civic rights and representation in the Parliament, civil service, judiciary, and security sector. International donor strategies have focused on a dual strategy of long-term social welfare programs for all women, focusing on health and education, and more immediate and rapid forms of affirmative action for educated urban elites.<sup>15</sup>

While women have made significant strides in the public sphere since 2001, their status in the private sphere remains largely unchanged. In a patriarchal, patrilineal society, women must still contend with deep currents of Islamic conservatism and family and community disapproval for challenging traditional gender roles. Against a backdrop of rising violence, insecurity and disaffection with the Afghan government and the U.S./NATO military presence, there has also been a strong backlash against the women's rights discourse. Viewed as a countercultural, Western intrusion by many Afghans—both men and women—the gendered strategies of the U.S.-led intervention have created challenges for many women, who have been the targets of threats and attack because of their perceived association with Western interests.

#### Women and State-building

"The citizens of Afghanistan—whether woman or man—have equal rights and duties before the law."

-Article 22, Afghan Constitution

The Afghan state has taken significant steps toward enhancing the civic rights and responsibilities of women and their representation in public office. Afghan women's organizations lobbied diligently for the following gains:

- a provision of gender equality in the 2004 Constitution;
- 25 percent quota of reserved seats in the Wolesi Jirga, the lower house of Parliament;
- 17 percent quota of reserved seats in the Meshrano Jirga, the upper house of Parliament;
- the right to vote in elections;
- creation of the Ministry of Women's Affairs (MOWA) and gender units and focal points in other ministries; and of the Afghan Independent Human Rights Commission and its women's rights unit;
- adoption of the National Action Plan for the Women of Afghanistan; and
- signing of the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women.

#### Women and Government

The 25 percent parliamentary quota system for women is one of the highest in the world, compared to a global participation rate averaging 19.6 percent. <sup>16</sup> The *Wolesi Jirga* has a higher rate of female participation than most of the world's legislatures, including the U.S. Congress. While impressive, the quota system is seen as having increased the "presence, not the power" of women in government. Female MPs lack real decision-making power and only a few have been appointed to the Cabinet. Activists complain that many are aligned with warlords and vote according to their sectarian and factional interests, rather than in support of women's rights issues.

"When it comes to many female parliamentarians, their remote control is with men. They are just sitting there. They don't care about women's empowerment."

- Asila Wardak, co-founder, Afghan Women's Network

Women also pay a huge personal price in entering public office, facing death threats, attack, and assassination by anti-government elements, as well as disapproval from within their own families. A number of women in public office have been murdered in recent years. While all MPs face intimidation for association with the government, the honor and sexual propriety of women MPs are frequently called into question. They also face threats from within the ranks of government, where men, ex-*mujahideen* commanders, and religious clerics form a conservative majority. The Afghan government has been lax in prosecuting attacks against women and unresponsive to women's demands for greater security and protection.<sup>18</sup>

"Chauvinist attitudes, conservative religious viewpoints, and the domination of Parliament by MPs with a history of warlordism, means that women are silenced; they actually face attacks—both verbal and physical—if they speak their minds."

-UNAMA, "Silence is Violence: End the Abuse of Women in Afghanistan"19

A handful of progressive women in Parliament have nonetheless managed to achieve precarious progress. In July 2009, President Hamid Karzai signed the Elimination of Violence Against Women (EVAW) law. Drawn up by the UN Development Fund for Women (UNIFEM) and MOWA, the law provides greater punishment for violence against women, which is at endemic levels in Afghan society. A 2008 nationwide survey of 4,700 women found that 87.2 percent had been subject to some form of violence, including forced marriage, honor crimes, rape, and sexual and physical abuse. <sup>20</sup> It is estimated that 81 percent of all women in Afghanistan will experience domestic violence at some point in their lives. <sup>21</sup>

While occasionally acting to support women's rights, President Karzai has also introduced legislation that is blatantly discriminatory toward women. Ironically, on the same day that he signed the EVAW law<sup>22</sup> the president also signed the Shiite Personal Status Law, regulating the personal affairs of Shiite Muslims in the areas of marriage, divorce, and inheritance. Among other controversial provisions, the law stipulates that wives must submit to sexual intercourse with their husbands every fourth night. This was perceived in the Western media as the legalization of marital rape. Under pressure from international actors, President Karzai agreed to have the law reviewed, but only minor amendments were eventually made. Afghan women who protested the law were denounced as "anti-Islamic, Western agents, and prostitutes" by some Shiite clerics.<sup>23</sup>

The government has imprisoned nearly 400 women for so called "moral crimes," which include running away from abusive domestic situations or having sex outside of marriage, even if it is by rape or forced prostitution. Women fleeing domestic abuse have sought help from police, only to be turned in for leaving their household. The Afghan Supreme Court treats running away as a crime, punishable by up to 15 years in prison. Most cases are never investigated, and women are convicted without any credible form of due process. <sup>24</sup> Domestic abuse can be so severe, and the avenues for exit so few, that many women self-immolate. The Istiqlal Hospital in Kabul opened a specialized unit that treats women burn patients. <sup>25</sup>

Reactionary elements in Parliament have also generated a backlash against shelters and safehouses for vulnerable women, which have been established with the backing of international donors. The women who flee to the shelters are victims of sexual and physical abuse and face harm from family members if they return home. Women for Afghan Women has opened shelters in eight provinces and helped more than 4,000 women since 2006, negotiating favorable outcomes for many of them.<sup>26</sup>

"We have this one young girl—she was married at the age of 10 or 12 to a blind cleric. He was at least three times her age and was abusive to her, physically and sexually. Now she's about 17 and we successfully helped her obtain her divorce. But she's still with us because she can't return to her family—they will physically harm her."

-Staff member, Women for Afghan Women shelter, Kabul

In 2010, a government commission launched an investigation into the shelters amid false rumors that women in the shelters were prostitutes. The commission drafted legislation to put women's shelters under government control, possibly requiring government approval or virginity tests for enrollment. A wave of local and international advocacy successfully stopped the regulation. In September 2011, Karzai's cabinet quietly redrafted the policy to preserve the independence of women's shelters. However, legislation still requires women leaving the shelters to return to a male-headed household.<sup>27</sup>

"The men think that shelters are a concept from the West that encourages women to run from their homes. A lot of men are trying to damage the reputation of shelters because they are fearful of their girls and women actually defending their rights."

-Homa Sabri, Institutional Capacity Development Manager, UNIFEM

#### Ministry of Women's Affairs

In MOWA and in gender focal points and units in other ministries, mechanisms now exist to mainstream gender across the government, although many of these bodies have little power or influence. Created as a policymaking body in 2002, MOWA has faced constant criticism and attack from reactionary forces. The concept of gender has no equivalent in Dari and is seen by many Afghans as an alien Western discourse. A study of three government ministries found confusion about the meaning of the term among bureaucrats, who viewed it as synonymous with women, foreign, and un-Islamic.<sup>28</sup>

While MOWA officials have been able to use their position and patronage to assist individual women—in some cases, personally intervening in domestic disputes<sup>29</sup>—the ministry has struggled to advance the interests of women across government. Lacking a core budget and reliant on international technical assistance,<sup>30</sup> MOWA's Department of Women's Affairs (DOWA) branches in rural areas are grossly underfunded and provide limited assistance to women. Often they are only able to offer sewing or carpet weaving classes that tend to reinforce



Girls at school in the northern city of Mazar-i-Sharif.

narrow gender roles. MOWA's key gender mainstreaming policy, the National Action Plan for the Women of Afghanistan, which was drawn up in consultation with civil society groups, has also been poorly received by government ministries.

"We are a policymaking ministry, but no one accepts our policy. They accept it (on face value) but they don't take action to implement our policy."

-Palwasha Kakar, Deputy Women's Affairs Minister

#### **Women's Electoral Participation**

Women's electoral participation has varied widely since the first polls in 2004, dependent largely on the security situation. During the comparatively peaceful parliamentary and provincial council elections of 2005, approximately 44 percent of newly registered voters were women. Out of 2,835 registered parliamentary candidates, 344 were women and out of 3,201 provincial council candidates, 285 were women.<sup>31</sup>

"In 2005, the situation was much better than now. There was more government control in the provinces, more security, women were safer and there was no tension between the Parliament and [President] Karzai."

-Sharif Nasry, Gender Advisor, Independent Electoral Commission

Rising violence since 2005 has reduced women's participation. While there was a 20 percent increase in the number of female provincial council candidates in the August 2009 presidential and provincial council elections, voter turnout among women was reportedly low at 38 percent compared to 44 percent in the previous elections.<sup>32</sup> Voters were deterred by insecurity and threats by the Taliban to kill voters or cut off their noses and ears.<sup>33</sup> The election was also characterized by allegations of widespread fraud and ballot stuffing. Thousands of female votes were misused through fraudulent proxy voting, with female registration grossly inflated in some provinces. Meanwhile female-only polling stations were understaffed, deterring women from voting.<sup>34</sup>

National Democratic Institute observers reported that, "aside from Bamyan and provinces in the North, the turnout of women for this election was notably low. In certain polling stations in the south and southeast, almost no women voted." While official figures show women accounted for 38 percent of voters, election officials believe the actual turnout of women was lower than 20 percent. Women candidates were also intimidated and threatened with violence. UNIFEM recorded one case of a woman who campaigned in men's clothes out of security concerns.

As security continued to deteriorate in 2010, the September 2010 parliamentary elections were also marked by the intimidation and targeting of candidates—specifically women.<sup>38</sup> The Free and Fair Foundation of Afghanistan reported that the Taliban sent night letters to candidates warning them not to run, including threats of violence to female candidates in Logar province south of Kabul.<sup>39</sup> Prior to the elections, the Independent Election Commission (IEC) announced that more than 900 polling stations would be closed across the country—largely in the south and east—because of the violence.<sup>40</sup>

"Female candidates report that their ability to campaign is very limited. In particular there are some provinces where women do not feel safe to campaign, or to put posters with photos up. In other places posters of female candidates are being rapidly torn down or defaced.

-Independent Election Commission, September 2010<sup>41</sup>

Despite these obstacles, the number of women candidates jumped to 413 in the 2010 elections, up from less than 350 female candidates in the 2005 parliamentary elections. <sup>42</sup> This reflected the determination of some women to participate in the political process in the face of rising threats and violence.

#### Women in the Civil Service, Judiciary, and Security Forces

International donors have sought to boost women's participation in government, including the civil service, judiciary, and security sector. Women's participation in the civil service increased modestly from 22 percent in 2006 to 25 percent in 2011.<sup>43</sup> There are no women in the Supreme Court, and few women are working in the judicial sector (10 percent, up from 4.7 percent in 2006), or in the security sector (5 percent in 2011, up from .5 percent in 2006).<sup>44</sup>

Women interviewed for this report, even those who have attained high public positions, say that, on top of discrimination in the workplace, they face family disapproval for working outside the home, leaving them to struggle on two fronts. Their roles in the home have not changed: they are still expected to cook and clean for their husbands, children, and extended family upon returning from work. The disapproval they face is compounded if they work for the government, given its poor image in the eyes of many Afghans.

A closer look at efforts to recruit women into the security forces illustrates these tensions. In its attempts to build up the Afghan National Police, the U.S./NATO coalition has taken steps to improve women's recruitment, partly in an attempt to restrain the predatory nature of the force. Women who seek help from the police are frequently turned away, or exposed to further violence and sexual assault.<sup>45</sup> There are now some 1,300 female officers in a force of over 143,000 police.<sup>46</sup> Female-only Family Response Units have been established to investigate domestic disputes and crimes. The Gender Mainstreaming Unit in the Ministry of Interior has targets to recruit 5,000 female police by 2014, which would require recruitment at a rate of 1,000 a year.<sup>47</sup> European police officers say the targets are unrealistic, and recruitment remains painfully slow, especially in southern provinces where the insurgency is the strongest.

"In Paktia and Khost there are no female police officers. The tribes there are very conservative and they don't allow their women to join the police. When things settle down and when the Police Force starts to function as a civilian police force that provides security and safety for the people, then maybe the Police Force's image might improve in the eyes of the people."

—General Shafiqa Quarashi, Director, Gender Mainstreaming Unit, Afghan Ministry of Interior

Women face disapproval for joining the police because their honor is not safe in an all-male environment. The Tajik-dominated institution is also viewed as corrupt and abusive, and is frequently the target of suicide bombers, making it a dangerous job. At the Kabul Police Academy, girls creep to the academy secretly in their burqas and then change into their uniforms.<sup>48</sup>

"Families don't want to send their daughters to the police. They might get sexually harassed. And many of the male police don't want the females to succeed in the police force. They just want them to serve tea."

-Jane Bakken, Norwegian police mentor to General Shafiqa Quraishi

Female police also faced entrenched discrimination in the force. When they graduate from Kabul's police training academy, they are not issued guns like their male counterparts.<sup>49</sup> The handful of women who have reached high rank in the police or army say they don't get an equivalent salary to their male counterparts, nor new armored cars, body armor, or body guards, even though they are more vulnerable. A woman of high rank in the security forces said she does not wear her uniform because of fears of being killed, while another does not wear hers because she is still "treated like a woman" by her male counterparts.

"I no longer want to wear my uniform. Why should I? I'll wear it and then I'll get killed. For what? I have a high rank but it means nothing."

-Afghan woman of senior rank in the Afghan Security Forces

#### **Women and Education**

Education has been a key priority of the Afghan Ministry of Education (MoE) and international donors since 2001. Evidence shows that educating girls produces a myriad of private and public benefits: they marry later and have fewer and healthier babies and lower maternal mortality rates. Girls' education also boosts women's participation in the labor force, which is greatly needed in Afghanistan.

Significant improvements have been registered in enrollment numbers, the training of teachers, and the rehabilitation and construction of school buildings. According to recent data from the MoE:

- 8.4 million students are enrolled in schools—39 percent female—compared to less than 900,000 students (all male) in 2002;<sup>50</sup>
- There are 12,500 schools in Afghanistan; 9,000 have been established since 2001;<sup>51</sup>
- The number of teachers has grown from 20,700 men in 2002, to 174,400 in 2011—50,000 female;52
- More than 61 million textbooks for primary and secondary schools have been distributed;<sup>53</sup>
- 600,000 Afghans are enrolled in nine-month literacy programs; and 54
- 63,800 Afghans are enrolled in universities.<sup>55</sup>

While the MoE has set ambitious enrollment targets under its National Education Strategic Plan, <sup>56</sup> significant barriers to female education persist. Investment has focused largely on primary and higher education, <sup>57</sup> while dropout rates for girls at the secondary level remain high. Fewer secondary schools are available—particularly in rural areas—and factors such as early marriage, reduced mobility for girls, and a lack of value placed on female education reduce the number of students. <sup>58</sup> The worsening security situation is also a critical factor.

As the insurgency has intensified, hundreds of schools across the country have been attacked, destroyed, or closed. A 2009 study by CARE recorded 1,145 attacks toward the education sector between January 2006 and December 2008.<sup>59</sup> Attacks have included arson, the murder of teachers, and acid thrown on girl students. In June 2009, the MoE reported that 695 schools were closed across the country, affecting over 340,000 students.<sup>60</sup> The CARE study found that girls' schools have been attacked at a disproportionate rate to boys' schools.<sup>61</sup> The study found that schools that are built by NGOs with community participation are less vulnerable to attack.<sup>62</sup>

The greatest number of attacks has been in the south, where the Pashtun insurgency is the strongest. Sara Halim\*, a midwife from Khost province in the southeast, said the insecurity was preventing her from sending her daughter to school. Sahera Sharif, an MP from Khost, verified that only a handful of girls' schools in the provincial capital are now open because of the insecurity. Girls and teachers take great risks to continue attending.

"In Khost City, girls go to school very discreetly, wearing their burqas. The teachers are also wearing burqas. Four years ago we were able to drive out to rural areas and visit schools in villages, but now I'm afraid to even walk around the city."

-Sahera Sharif, MP for Khost Province

"Right now I have a 7-year-old daughter and I want to start her in school. But my husband won't allow it because of the security situation. He is worried about the safety of our daughter—maybe the school will be attacked or she will be kidnapped. I understand this, but I don't want my daughter to be uneducated."

-Sara Halim\*, midwife from Khost

Ms. Sharif said that schools in the villages that previously ran accelerated learning classes are now closed. She stressed that people in the villages "wanted their daughters to be educated and they still do" but are afraid to allow girls to go to school. While attitudes toward girls' education vary widely depending on local traditions, strong support exists for education in many areas. This is witnessed by the establishment of self-defense units in villages to protect state schools at thousands of educational institutions.<sup>63</sup>

#### **Women and Development**

Women's economic and social empowerment has been a key focus of international development agencies. Microcredit programs have been rolled out in the more secure Central, Western, and Northern provinces and are the principal source of credit for many Afghans.<sup>64</sup> Microcredit institutions have 12 times more clients than commercial banks in Afghanistan.<sup>65</sup> A high percentage of microfinance clients are women, and loans have been used for everything from beekeeping, poultry farming, kitchen gardens, home-based dairy production, and handicraft production. Many women, however, are still involved in traditional female-only crafts such as tailoring and carpet making at home, and have little control over their income or independent access to markets.<sup>66</sup>

A key success story for female empowerment in rural areas has been the widely regarded National Solidarity Program (NSP). Under the NSP, the government provides grants to democratically elected Community Development Councils for local projects, such as irrigation and rural roads.<sup>67</sup> The development mantra of the NSP is the empowerment of communities to make decisions and manage resources at all stages of the project cycle.

The NSP has sought to enhance women's economic and social rights by providing dedicated funding to women and requiring female involvement on the councils and the decision making and control of projects. A World Bank study found that the "NSP stimulates the provision of dispute mediation and greater engagement of women in community activities. The program also appears to make men more accepting of female participation in the selection of the village headman and increases the prominence of, and respect for, senior women in the village." According to recent figures, 35 percent of the participants in Community Development Councils are women.



A woman along the bank of the Kabul river.

#### Women and Health

In 2002, Afghanistan's health system was described by public health experts as in a state of "near-total disrepair." Decades of war had devastated health infrastructure and left the numbers of health care professionals extremely low, notably among female doctors, nurses, and midwives—the latter due to the Taliban's ban on female education and closure of midwifery schools. The maternal mortality rate, estimated at 1,600 deaths per 100,000 live births, was recognized as a public health emergency and the greatest threat to women's health. A great majority of these deaths were deemed preventable.

Since 2002, primary health care provision has improved through the Ministry of Public Health's Basic Package of Health Care Services. Newborn, infant, and maternal health have been among the priorities of the Ministry of Public Health, which contracts NGOs to implement these services. Under a training drive supported by donors, there are now an estimated 3,275 midwives in the country, compared to only 457 in 2002.<sup>74</sup> Of these, 2,000 are members of the Afghan Midwives Association.<sup>75</sup> According to recent data:

- Skilled birth attendance rose from 14 percent in 2003 to 39 percent in 2011.<sup>76</sup>
- Pregnancy-related mortality ratios dropped from 1,600 to less than 500 deaths per 100,000 live births.<sup>77</sup> Infant mortality rates declined from 165 to 77 per 1,000 live births from 2002 to 2010.<sup>78</sup>
- Mortality rates for children under 5 decreased from 257 per 1,000 live births in  $2001^{79}$  to 102 in 2011.
- Diphtheria, pertussis, tetanus immunization rates rose from 59 percent of infants covered in 2001 to 94 percent in 2011.<sup>81</sup>

Despite these improvements, Afghans suffer some of the worst health conditions in the world. Average life expectancy for both men and women is 62<sup>+</sup> years. 82 Despite significant improvements, the maternal mortality rate is still estimated as the second worst in the world next to Sierra Leone, with the risk increasing in remote areas. 83

A lack of women's geographical access to clinics, prenatal care, and control over their health decisions contributes to these high figures. Other causal factors include high rates of fertility and child marriage. Underdeveloped girls and teenagers are more likely to experience life-threatening pregnancy complications. Cultural issues also play a role. Families often delay seeking care for a woman who is experiencing complications in childbirth and these delays are made worse by poor roads and long distances to clinics in remote areas. A lack of female health care professionals in remote areas means that families often refuse the treatment of male doctors, even if a woman is in extreme distress.

Improving health will be a function of improving service delivery in remote areas, enhancing the quality of care generally, and providing training for more female health care professionals, which also requires improving education for girls at the secondary and higher education levels. Yet security is also critical. In August 2008, WHO reported that rising violence was straining the health system and increasing civilian injuries. Harty-six health facilities were reportedly closed in southern and eastern provinces because of the abduction and killing of health workers, leaving more than 360,000 people without health services. Insecurity directly impacts women's health by making it harder to recruit female health workers to remote areas and compounding the obstacles that women already face in accessing care.

<sup>+</sup> The statistics used here for life expectancy and mortality rates are drawn from two recent reports: the 2010 Afghanistan Mortality Survey, which was published in 2011, and the Afghanistan Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 2010-2011 (AMICS), published in 2012. The Mortality Survey is a comprehensive scientific study utilizing demographic research methods based on 22,351 family household surveys of 47,848 women performed by 184 trained interviewers, 102 of them male and 82 female. It is the most comprehensive scientific study of life expectancy and mortality rates ever conducted in Afghanistan. The AMICS report surveyed 21,290 females in 13,314 households using a 50/50 ratio of male and female interviewers. The life expectancy and mortality figures reported in both reports are dramatically better that previously available figures found in standard references such as the CIA *World Factbook* and World Bank development reports. The differences between the current figures and previously reported numbers would seem to suggest that life expectancy jumped from 44 years to 62 years in the space of just one decade, and that mortality rates improved by similar proportions. Such improvements would be outside the experience of any other developing nation and are unlikely. The differences probably result from the lower quality of previous estimates, contrasted with the more reliable data generated by the rigorous scientific methods employed by these recent surveys.



Local women at work in a dried fruit factory in Kandahar.

# The Crisis of Security and Governance

Despite the surge of U.S. troops and the presence of 150,000 foreign troops in the country by 2011, the security situation continued to deteriorate. Car bombings, suicide attacks, and military assaults multiplied, and civilian casualties increased. According to the UN Assistance Mission in Afghanistan (UNAMA), the total number of recorded civilian deaths in 2011 was the highest yet at 3,021, an increase of 8 percent from 2010 and a 25 percent increase since 2009. Deaths caused by the Taliban increased by 14 percent to 2,332. It was the fifth consecutive year of increased civilian deaths.<sup>86</sup>

In recent years, a growing number of government districts have fallen under Taliban control or influence. An April 2010 Pentagon report found that the operational capabilities and organizational reach of the Taliban are "qualitatively and geographically expanding." General Petraeus, commander of the U.S. Forces Afganistan from July 4, 2010, to July 18, 2011, described it as an "industrial strength insurgency." The Pashtun insurgency was originally based largely in the south where foreign troops are concentrated, but violence has recently spread to previously peaceful areas in the north.

A number of factors have been identified as key drivers of the insurgency. The presence of foreign troops is viewed as a decisive factor. Also significant is widespread disaffection with a central government that is viewed as corrupt and illegitimate, including the abuses of predatory strongmen and security forces. Researcher Antonio Giustozzi argues that communities antagonized by local authorities and security forces provide the largest number of recruits for the Taliban. Police abuses include not only taking bribes, but also extrajudicial executions, torture, and the arbitrary arrest of unarmed civilians in villages where the presence of Taliban fighters is suspected.

#### Impact of Insecurity

Women interviewed for this report told of being victimized from violence not only between foreign forces and insurgents, but also by opportunistic criminal gangs and predatory local government and police chiefs. Ms. Sharif spoke of a complete breakdown of law and order in Khost province.

"There is no security. The police are very weak. Up until eight months ago there was no police chief."

-Sahera Sharif, MP for Khost Province

This insecurity directly impacts the lives of women and girls by limiting their access to work, education, and health care, as well as restricting their ability to participate politically. In a society where women already have reduced mobility and their honor is paramount, the insecurity has led to the reinforced seclusion and control of women by their families. A group of women in Kandahar, where military operations are ongoing, told researchers for a British government report that their lives are no better now than they were under the Taliban.

"It is like the Taliban times for women now. We are in the same situation as then. We cannot come out of the house to earn extra money or get an education. The only difference is that our honor was safe then but it is not now."

-Women's group, Kandahar<sup>93</sup>

The violence has deepened the suffering of many women and girls, leaving them maimed, displaced, widowed, or fatherless. Researcher Deniz Kandiyoti notes that multiple factors—including the breakdown in law and order, poverty, and the rise of a criminalized economy—have created hardships in the private sphere as well, increasing the number of child brides and forced marriages. Fixed Evidence suggests that the rate of early marriage increases in times of war and extreme insecurity, reflecting the desire of parents to safeguard their daughter's honor against threats of rape or possible forced marriage to militia commanders. In neighboring Tajikistan during the 1992 civil war, the number of early marriages rose sharply when fighting erupted, later declining when the war ended. Factor 2001 study by UNICEF noted that in Afghanistan, "war and militarization have led to an increased number of forced marriages of young girls."

Unlike other Muslim countries, in Afghanistan, the bride price or dowry is given to the bride's father. While child marriage is viewed as shameful by many Afghans, it is often arranged by poor families—particularly in rural areas—for reasons of economic survival. It is also arranged to atone for an offense or debt between families or tribes, the customary Pashtun practice of *baad*. As the drug economy has expanded, there have been reports of poppy farmers forced to exchange daughters to settle debts with drug traffickers if their crop fails or is wiped out.<sup>97</sup>

"If there was more security and the economic situation was better, families wouldn't think to sell their daughters. They get desperate and then get intimidated by thugs who use stand-over tactics. It's shameful for families to give up their daughters."

-Suraya Perlika, All Afghan Women's Union

Several studies show that the threat and prevalence of the sexual assault and trafficking of girls and women have increased since 2001. In 2003, Human Rights Watch reported that Afghan government soldiers and commanders were raping girls, boys, and women in provinces in southeast Afghanistan. <sup>98</sup> In 2009, it reported that cases of rape and forced prostitution of children in Afghanistan had risen. <sup>99</sup> Women for Women International reported in 2009 that 43.9 percent of women believed that incidents of rape had increased since the fall of the Taliban, while 32.2 percent believed there had been an increase in forced prostitution. <sup>100</sup>

A 2008 study by the International Organization for Migration found that drug trafficking networks are being used to traffic women for sex and forced labor. <sup>101</sup> According to the U.S. 2010 *Trafficking in Persons Report*, Afghan women and girls are vulnerable to "forced prostitution, forced marriages—including through forced marriages in which husbands force their wives into prostitution—and involuntary domestic servitude in Pakistan and Iran, and possibly India." <sup>102</sup> In conflict and post-conflict settings, the threat of human trafficking is more pronounced due to the large numbers of displaced and vulnerable populations.

# **Political Solutions**

After more than a decade of war, with public support for continued military involvement diminishing in the West, many analysts have called for a greater emphasis on political rather than military solutions. The Afghanistan Study Group, a prestigious collection of more than 50 prominent U.S. security experts and former government officials, advocated in its September 2010 report that the United States should lower its military footprint, support power-sharing within Afghanistan, and sponsor regional diplomatic efforts to guarantee Afghanistan's neutrality. <sup>103</sup>

At the 2012 Chicago NATO Summit, the United States and its allies confirmed that they will end their participation in combat operations and withdraw most of their troops by 2014. The United States plans to leave in place a residual military force, however, to train and support Afghan security forces as they battle the insurgency. This is a formula for continued military operations to kill and arrest insurgents, but with less U.S. participation and fewer troops. Counterinsurgency policies have not been able to defeat the Taliban over the past decade, and it seems unlikely that they will be more successful in the years ahead.

Most wars end through negotiated peace agreements, not military victory. <sup>104</sup> The pursuit of a negotiated settlement would be the best option for achieving durable peace and bringing stability and security to Afghanistan. A peace process would lower the levels of armed conflict and save thousands of lives. It could reduce the appeal of militancy and further weaken the

diminishing Al Qaeda influence in the region. For a peace process to succeed, however, it must be comprehensive and inclusive, with strong international backing. Peace processes are most successful when they help to create economic and social opportunity and establish more accountable governance and security institutions. They are also more successful when they are monitored and policed by third-party peacekeeping forces. The successful when they are monitored and policed by third-party peacekeeping forces.

The Afghan government and the United States and its NATO allies have endorsed the goal of a negotiated peace, but little progress has been made toward reaching an accord. Recent studies by the International Crisis Group and the RAND Corporation recommend the creation of a high-level UN-led mediation team to work with the Afghan parties and neighboring states to facilitate a comprehensive multi-faceted peace process. <sup>107</sup> The negotiations should seek an agreement between insurgents and the Afghan government and a diplomatic compact among neighboring states. The former would attempt to create a more accountable and inclusive system of governance within Afghanistan, while the latter would seek pledges of noninterference and support for stabilization from surrounding states.

Peace and reconciliation present a moral and political quandary, given the abominable human rights record of many insurgent groups. Seeking reconciliation and negotiation with narrow-minded and fanatical adversaries like the Taliban is fraught with political peril and moral hazard. Diplomacy is a realm of moral and political ambiguity where pure choices are rarely available. The very act of talking can be seen as a reward to criminals. These are hard realities, but they do not obviate the search for political solutions that can end the violence.

#### **Taliban Demands**

NATO and U.S. officials have said that insurgents seeking reintegration must renounce violence, sever any links to Al Qaeda, and pledge to respect the Constitution. The Taliban has, in turn, demanded a withdrawal of foreign troops and the re-Islamization of the Afghan state, with reference to the legislature, judiciary, and education systems. An ex-Taliban minister interviewed for this study, Maulavi Arsalan Rahmani, insisted that the Taliban's conditions for negotiations were "flexible," and the group would not seek to collapse the government or overhaul the Constitution. Mr. Rahmani was killed by unknown assailants in May 2012.

Mullah Abdul Salem Zaeef, the former Taliban ambassador to Pakistan, was less sanguine. Describing the government of Afghanistan as an "un-Islamic" puppet regime, he called for *Sharia* law and an overhaul of the Constitution. He also expressed dismay over what he views as the moral decay of Afghan society and the West's pro-women agenda.

The whole international community is talking about women's rights, women's rights, women's rights, but the community of Afghanistan is different from the U.S., the UK, and Canada. If they are trying for 100 years here, they won't change things."

-Mullah Abdul Salem Zaeef, former Taliban ambassador to Pakistan

Mullah Zaeef said the Taliban is not against girls' education, but he deemed the current educational system un-Islamic, pointing to coeducational universities where men and women are free to mix. He said female students must be covered and taught in all-girls schools by female teachers. Women should only work in some sectors like hospitals "according to Islamic principles," he said, and should be prohibited from joining the military or police. He was undecided about whether women should run for Parliament. Mullah Zaeef was adamant that the question of women should be decided only by Afghans: "The only right that America has is for Afghanistan not to be used to attack America. Women's issues are an internal matter."

#### **Peace at What Price?**

The Taliban's demands have raised a number of red flags for Afghan women. Some women interviewed for this study rejected negotiations outright and called for a prolonged presence of foreign troops in the country, fearful of losing gains underpinned by international support. The majority supported a peace process, pointing to the erosion of many of women's gains as violence has increased. Yet they did so with clear caveats, stressing the importance of protecting the mobility of girls and women, their access to education and work, and constitutional and legislative gains.

Many women expressed serious reservations about the reconciliation process. Some worry that if proxy Talibs or Hezb-i-Islami figures are absorbed into an already conservative government, they could achieve a greater majority and alter the Constitution in the future through a constitutional *Loya Jirga*—scrapping Article 22 stipulating gender equality. Others voiced concerns about the implications of giving insurgents political power at central, provincial, and local government levels or control over territory, which the Taliban has requested in the past. If proxy Talib or Hezb-i-Islami leaders are appointed to the education or justice ministries, one interviewee said, subjects like science or information technology could be banned and private, co-educational schools closed. These private schools offer the best education available in Kabul.

"If they want to be a police chief or a governor of a province, they should guarantee women's (freedom of) movement, women's participation, girls' education, services to women and the elimination of violence against women."

-Shinkai Karokhail, MP for Kabul Province

While the women interviewees did not object to *Sharia* law, they expressed concern about how Taliban groups would implement such law. During the 1990s, the Taliban's justice system meted out punishments according to *Sharia* and *Pashtunwali*, and as such they were deeply resented by other ethnic groups. While some Afghans in unstable areas have welcomed Taliban-style justice back into their midst—viewing it as swift and fair next to a corrupt government-run justice system—many women interviewees view it as barbaric and explicitly discriminatory toward women.

"The Taliban always talk about Sharia, but they didn't respect the Sharia. Is beating a woman who left her house alone to go to the hospital—is this Sharia? Is stopping a girl from going to school—is this Sharia?"

-Maisha Faiz, defense attorney for Medica Mondiale

Women interviewees also expressed anxiety about the Amnesty Law introduced in December 2007, which grants impunity to former combatants. They expressed fears about the political enfranchisement of political figures with gross human rights records. One interviewee said that instability and ethnic conflict have been fueled by impunity and the granting of government positions to warlords. These women warned that ignoring these problems will only perpetuate the underlying causes of war.

"If there is no transitional justice there won't be peace, it won't be permanent."

—Soraya Sobhrang, Commissioner,
Afghanistan Independent Human Rights Commission

# The Way Forward

#### **Interim Security Force**

The recent RAND study on peace negotiations in Afghanistan suggests that a UN peacekeeping force could be an important part of a political settlement. Former U.S. Special Envoy for Afghanistan Ambassador James Dobbins and former Assistant Secretary of Defense for Asia James Shinn write of the need for "some more neutral party, perhaps the UN, to organize a peacekeeping force.... to fill the likely interim security vacuum created as Western forces withdraw and to reassure all parties that they can safely fulfill the pledges they have made to disarm and share power." <sup>108</sup>

Dobbins and Shin suggest that a peacekeeping force could include Muslim forces from non-neighboring countries. The proposed peacekeeping force would be negotiated as part of a comprehensive peace process to end the war and reach a political settlement in Afghanistan. It would be deployed only after agreements are reached on essential political and security arrangements, as part of a settlement that ends all combat operations and armed attacks. The political agreement and cessation of hostilities would need to come first, with the Kabul government and insurgent forces fully in accord.

#### The Inclusion of Women

One of the means of building a more just peace is guaranteeing the meaningful inclusion and representation of Afghan women in political negotiations about securing the country's future. As determined in UN Security Council Resolutions 1325 and 1889, the creation of stable peace hinges upon the full involvement and participation of women. The reconstruction and healing of society should not be entrusted solely to former combatants and warring parties, with women ostracized and excluded. The active involvement of Afghan women in the peace process, the full recognition of their voices and priorities, and their enfranchisement in post-conflict life will be essential to building peace and preserving the human rights gains achieved since 2001.

A 2011 report for the United States Institute of Peace recommends an inclusive peace process with participation from diverse sectors of civil society. Based on numerous interviews in Afghanistan and lessons learned from peace processes in other settings, the report by Lisa Schirch emphasizes the importance of building a national consensus through widespread public dialogue and consultations among all stakeholders. Peace will not be sustainable unless it addresses the drivers of conflict, creates more legitimate and effective governance, and improves relations among diverse ethnic communities.

"I am not too in favor of reconciliation, but this is a process that is going to happen. If you're in, you can have influence and make some changes. If you're out—you can't do anything. We must make sure we have enough women who can participate in this process."

-Orzala Ashraf Nemat, activist



A girl on the roof of her home overlooking Kabul.

Women activists and civil society groups have fought hard to be heard at conferences that have shaped the proposed peace process. Despite being initially ignored by the organizers of the London Conference for donors in January 2010, a group of Afghan women activists were able to gain entry at the last minute and galvanized significant media attention for women's issues on the sidelines of the conference. They received a personal pledge of support from U.S. Secretary of State Hillary Clinton and an invitation to a reception at Buckingham Palace, where they distributed photocopied statements to world leaders and military chiefs. It is a conference that have shaped to be a conference to be a

"It was a shock for many senior Afghan officials to see that Afghan women had reached all the way to Buckingham Palace, because they had completely ignored them ... they think that women can't talk about politics."

-Homa Sabri, UNIFEM

Women must be meaningfully represented in all aspects of the peace process. Women's participation will help ensure that these efforts address the priorities of Afghan families and communities, not just those of political and militia leaders. Female participation should include not only those who are government officials and members of parliament but also leaders and activists of community groups.

Because the Afghan government has shown repeated resistance to addressing the needs of women and including women in high-level decision making forums, international donors should tie funding for the Kabul regime to the meaningful involvement of women in high-level peace negotiation and reintegration bodies. The Afghan government is a classic rentier

state and is heavily dependent on foreign funds. It is requesting billions to fund its continuing operations. This gives international donors leverage, which should be used to ensure that women have a meaningful seat at the table in determining the country's post-conflict development priorities.

#### Sustained Support for Development and Women's Rights

Women interviewed for this study expressed concerns that donor support for women's education, health, and empowerment initiatives may dwindle as foreign troops begin to disengage. Because foreign aid has followed the fighting, there is a serious risk that aid flows will diminish with the shift toward political solutions. Major development agencies have concentrated their budgets in war-torn areas in the south. The UK Department of International Development allocated one-fifth of its budget to Helmand. Canada gave one-third of its aid budget to Kandahar. USAID spent more than half of its budget on the four most insecure provinces. 112

As the United States and NATO partners begin to lower their military profile in Afghanistan, they should substantially increase their support for the Afghan people. Demilitarization must be accompanied by greatly increased levels of support for economic and social development and the protection of civil and human rights. The United States must not repeat the mistakes of the 1990s when it largely abandoned Afghanistan after the *mujahideen* war against the Soviets.

The significant achievements that all Afghans have registered in education and health will not be sustainable without significant long-term donor commitments. The United States and other donor states should prioritize support for these programs and provide the political and economic support that can assure their implementation.

#### **Transitional Justice**

Little attention has been paid to the question of transitional justice. While some European governments are sympathetic to the issue, the United States and the UK are reluctant to address it for fear of destabilizing the government. Many Afghans also say that it would be impossible to prosecute the crimes of the Taliban or other insurgents while leaving the ex-mujahideen commanders in government untouched. Some analysts propose high-level symbolic prosecutions, but these are unlikely. More realistic would be truth telling, compensation for victims, and the acknowledgment of victims' suffering.

"At least have some memorials for the people who died and at least name and shame (the warlords). This would give some healing."

-Asila Wardak, activist

The Afghan Women's Network has proposed the creation of an International Afghanistan War Memory Commission "so that the past 30 years of war violations are identified" and documented. "Such an investigation does not have to conclude in a legal trial but a memory of war and the beginning of a healing process." Without an end to the practice of impunity, the women argue, Afghans will not be able to unite toward the rule of law. 114

#### **Protecting Women**

The U.S. and NATO governments have a special responsibility to help those who have worked with the U.S.-led intervention and to provide sanctuary and support if this becomes necessary and is requested. Protection also should extend to women who face threats and attacks on their lives for any perceived association with Western interests. This may include women working for the government and aid agencies. Many women have been threatened and may face even greater dangers in the future as political alliances shift and troop levels are reduced. It would be unconscionable for these women to be abandoned. The U.S. and NATO governments should establish programs of asylum for vulnerable Afghan women who request and urgently need assistance to escape injury or death.

## Conclusion

Since 2001, Afghan women and girls have taken great personal risks to renegotiate the strict gender roles and identities that were imposed upon them by the Taliban. In the face of rising insecurity, violence, and threats, they have seized donor-backed opportunities to go to school and university, to earn a living, and to participate in public life. Their progress has nonetheless been slow. The cultural barriers that exist to women's participation in the public sphere remain deeply rooted and will not be changed overnight. Growing anger over the prolonged international military presence and the "pro-women" agenda of the West has generated a backlash against girls and women with any perceived association with Western interests.

This report has argued that it will be impossible for girls and women to consolidate their gains in a militarized environment. Real change will only come in a climate of security and peace. Negotiating with insurgents poses clear dangers for women, however, and will only assure progress if women are meaningfully represented and active in all stages of the process. Gradual demilitarization must be accompanied by significant, long-term commitments by the donor community to support health, education, and development programs.

While the Afghan government has shown a repeated disregard for including women in high-level decision-making forums, Western policymakers have significant leverage with the Afghan government in advocating for women's interests. The commitment of U.S. and NATO policymakers to the women's rights agenda remains uneven, however. While U.S. Secretary of State Hillary Clinton has displayed exemplary leadership in advocating for Afghan women's rights, political will among other officials is less certain. Some consider the issue of women's rights "soft" and incongruent with security concerns, but this ignores now widely acknowledged links between human rights and peace.

As recognized in UN Security Council Resolutions 1325 and 1889, genuine security requires the full involvement and participation of women in all stages of building and maintaining peace. To create a stable and secure future for Afghanistan, women must have a central role in achieving reconciliation and building peace.

# Recommendations for U.S. and NATO Governments

#### Provide transitional security protection through:

• gradual demilitarization coupled with the deployment of a Muslim-led interim protection force under the auspices of the United Nations.

# Assure women's participation in negotiations and reconciliation through:

• full participation of women in all high-level peace councils and reconciliation programs; and

 exchange visits and support programs for women parliamentarians, public servants, judges, lawyers, and police officers. Governments should follow the practice of the U.S. State Department and require that all international conferences and bilateral Afghan government delegations include the participation of women.<sup>115</sup>

#### During negotiations:

- Uphold constitutional provisions for gender equality.
- · Include explicit mention of women's right to education, work, and freedom of movement.
- Create transitional justice mechanisms that advance national healing.

#### Support women in public life through:

- long-term mentoring and training for female police officers and a coordinated program among donors to provide all Afghan police with gender-sensitized training;
- media campaigns on television and radio to educate the public about the Elimination of Violence Against Women Law; and
- implementation and funding of the National Action Plan for the Women of Afghanistan.

#### Maintain support for development and health programs through:

- the expansion of education opportunities, including improved access to secondary and higher
  education, the construction of community-based schools in remote areas, and increased
  training for female teachers;
- sustainable community-based development, including microfinance programs and increased training for women in marketable skills and programs that help them increase their access to markets;
- the expansion of vital public health programs that have improved women and children's wellbeing, including the increased training of female health professionals and expansion of health care in remote areas; and
- long-term funding for shelters for abused women.

#### Provide sanctuary and asylum for threatened women through:

• establishing programs of sanctuary and support for vulnerable Afghan women and girls who request and urgently need assistance to escape injury or death.

#### **Endnotes**

- <sup>1</sup> Hafizullah Emadi, Repression, Resistance and Women in Afghanistan (Westport, CT: Praeger, 2002), 63-65.
- <sup>2</sup> Valentine M. Moghadam, *Modernizing Women: Gender and Social Change in the Middle East* (Boulder, CO: LynneRienner Publishers, 2003), 218-219.
- 3 Ibid., 219.
- 4 Ibid., 229.
- <sup>5</sup> Ibid., 233.
- <sup>6</sup>Barnett Rubin, *The Fragmentation of Afghanistan: State Formation and Collapse in the International System* (New Haven, CT: Yale University Press, 2002), 1.
- <sup>7</sup>Emadi, 124.
- <sup>8</sup> Human Rights Watch, *Blood Stained Hands: Past Atrocities in Kabul and Afghanistan's Legacy of Impunity*, (7 July 2005): 62-64, http://www.hrw.org/en/reports/2005/07/06/blood-stained-hands-0 (accessed 10 September 2010).
- <sup>9</sup>Amnesty International, *Women in Afghanistan: A Human Rights Catastrophe* (17 May 1995): 1, http://www.amnesty. org/en/library/asset/ASA11/003/1995/en/942a70a6-eb60-11dd-b8d6-03683db9c805/asa110031995en.pdf (accessed 10 June, 2010).
- 10 Ahmed Rashid, Taliban: Militant Islam, Oil, and Fundamentalism (New Haven, CT: Yale University Press, 2000), 23.
- 11 Ibid., 70.
- 12 Ibid., 33.
- 13 Elaheh Rostami-Povey, Afghan Women: Identity and Invasion (London: Zed Books, Ltd, 2007), 28-38.
- <sup>14</sup> Laura Bush, Radio Address by Mrs. Bush, Crawford, Texas (17 November 2001), http://georgewbush-whitehouse. archives.gov/news/releases/2001/11/print/20011117.html (accessed 10 September 2010).
- <sup>15</sup> Sippi Azarbaijani-Moghaddam, "Women's Groups in Afghan Civil Society: Women and Men Working towards Equitable Participation in Civil Society Organizations," *Counterpart International* (2006): 11, http://www.counterpartafg.org/PDF/WomeninAfghanCivilSocietyFINAL22607.pdf (accessed 15 September 2010).
- <sup>16</sup> Inter-Parliamentary Union, Women in National Parliaments, http://www.ipu.org/wmn-e/world.htm (accessed 18 May 2012).
- <sup>17</sup> Masuda Sultan, From Rhetoric to Reality: Afghan Women on the Agenda for Peace, Women Waging Peace, Policy Commission (February 2005), xi, http://www.huntalternatives.org/download/18\_from\_rhetoric\_to\_reality\_afghan\_women\_on\_the\_agenda\_for\_peace.pdf (accessed 14 September 2010).
- <sup>18</sup> Rachel Reid, 'We Have the Promises of the World': Women's Rights in Afghanistan (New York: Human Rights Watch, December 2009), 5, http://www.wluml.org/sites/wluml.org/files/hrw\_report\_2009.pdf (accessed 25 September 2010).
- <sup>19</sup> United Nations Assistance Mission in Afghanistan, *Silence is Violence: End the Abuse of Women in Afghanistan* (8 July 2009), 13, http://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Press/VAW\_Report\_7July09.pdf (accessed 14 September 2010).
- <sup>20</sup> Diya Nijhowne and Lauryn Oates, Living with Violence: A National Report on Domestic Abuse in Afghanistan, Global Rights (Global Rights, March 2008), 1, http://www.globalrights.org/site/DocServer/final\_DVR\_ JUNE\_16.pdf?docID=9803 (accessed 17 September 2010).
- <sup>21</sup> Womankind Worldwide, *Womankind in Afghanistan*, http://www.womankind.org.uk/what-we-do/where-we-work/afghanistan/womankind-projects (accessed 21 May 2012)
- <sup>22</sup> Torunn Wimpelmann Chaudhary, Orzala Ashraf Nemat and Astri Suhrke, "Afghanistan," in Ole Jacob Sending, ed. *Learning to Build a Sustainable Peace: Ownership and Everyday Peacebuilding* (Bergen, Norway: Chr. Michelsen Institute, Norwegian Institute of International Affairs, 2010), 7, http://www.cmi.no/publications/file/3732-learning-to-build-a-sustainable-peace.pdf (accessed 21 September 2010).

- <sup>23</sup> Ibid., 6.
- <sup>24</sup> Human Rights Watch, Press Release, "Afghanistan: Hundreds of women, Girls Jailed for 'Moral Crimes," March 28, 2012, http://www.hrw.org/news/2012/03/28/afghanistan-hundreds-women-girls-jailed-moral-crimes (accessed 18 May 2012).
- <sup>25</sup> Sgrena, Giuliana, "Afghan Women Victims Not Perpetrators of 'Moral Crimes'," *Inter Press Service*, April 2, 2012, http://www.globalissues.org/news/2012/04/02/13212 (accessed 18 May 2012).
- <sup>26</sup> Women for Afghan Women, *Ten Years Working on the Front Lines*, (2011), 6, http://www.womenforafghanwomen. org/images/stories/financial/waw\_ten\_year\_report%20.pdf (accessed 27 May 2012).
- <sup>27</sup> Maria Abi-Habib, "TV Host Targets Afghan Women's Shelters," *Wall Street Journal*, August 3, 2010, http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424052748704875004575374984291866528.html (accessed 25 September 2010); Quil Lawrence, "Afghan Women Fight Back, Preserve Shelters," *National Public Radio*, September 26, 2011, http://www.npr.org/2011/09/26/140709134/afghan-women-fight-back-preserve-shelters (accessed 18 May 2012).
- <sup>28</sup> Anna Wordsworth, "Moving to the Mainstream: Integrating Gender in Afghanistan's National Policy," (Kabul: Afghanistan Research and Evaluation Unit, 2008), 54.
- <sup>29</sup> Interview with Palwasha Kakar, Deputy Women's Affairs Minister, 26 April 2010.
- <sup>30</sup> Deniz Kandiyoti, *The Politics of Gender and Reconstruction in Afghanistan*, United Nations Research Institute for Social Development, Occasional paper (February 2005), 16, www.unrisd.org/publications/opgp4 (accessed 25 September 2010).
- <sup>31</sup> National Democratic Institute for International Affairs, *The September 2005 Parliamentary and Provincial Council Elections in Afghanistan* (2005), 12, http://www.ndi.org/files/2004\_af\_report\_041006.pdf (accessed 1 July 2010).
- 32 Ibid., 13.
- <sup>33</sup> United Nations Development Fund for Women and Afghan Independent Election Commission, Gender Unit, *One Step Forward, Two Steps Back?*: Lessons Learnt on Women's Participation in the 2009 Afghanistan Elections (2009), 7, http://www.unifem.org/afghanistan/docs/pubs/10/IEC\_UNIFEM\_Report\_Afghan\_Elections\_2009.pdf (accessed 15 September 2010).
- <sup>34</sup> Ibid., 5-7.
- 34 National Democratic Institute for International Affairs, Preliminary Statement of the NDI Election Observer
- <sup>35</sup> Delegation to Afghanistan's 2009 Presidential and Provincial Council Elections (August 22, 2009), 13, http://www.ndi.org/files/Afghanistan\_EOM\_Preliminary\_Statement.pdf (accessed 15 September 2010).
- <sup>36</sup> Interview with Sharif Nasry, Gender Advisor, Independent Electoral Commission, Kabul, May 2, 2010.
- <sup>37</sup> United Nations Development Fund for Women and Afghan Independent Election Commission, *One Step Forward, Two Steps Back*?, 8.
- <sup>38</sup> Human Rights Watch, Afghanistan: *Unchecked Violence Threatens Election* (9 September 2010), http://www.hrw.org/en/news/2010/09/09/afghanistan-unchecked-violence-threatens-election (accessed 25 September 2010).
- <sup>39</sup> The Free and Fair Election Foundation of Afghanistan (FEFA), *First Observation Report of the 2010 Election Observation Mission: Nomination of Candidates* (June 16, 2010), http://fefa2010.wordpress.com/2010/06/16/firstobservation-report-of-the-2010-election-observation-missionnomination-of-candidates/ (accessed 25 September 2010).
- <sup>40</sup> Jon Boone, "Afghanistan Election Fraud Fears Force 900 Polling Stations to Stay Shut," *The Guardian*, August 17, 2010, http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2010/aug/17/afghanistan-election-polling-stations-shut (accessed 25 September 2010).
- <sup>41</sup> Sharif Nasry, *Briefing Sheet: Women and Election Issues 2010*, Independent Election Commission Gender Unit, Islamic Republic of Afghanistan, September 9, 2010.
- <sup>42</sup> The Free and Fair Election Foundation of Afghanistan (FEFA), First Observation Report of the 2010 Election Observation Mission: Nomination of Candidates.
- <sup>43</sup> Afghanistan Ministry of Women's Affairs, April 17, 2012.

34 ENDNOTES

- <sup>44</sup> Afghanistan Ministry of Women's Affairs, April 17, 2012; Human Rights Watch, We Have the Promises of the World, 5.
- <sup>45</sup> Human Rights Watch, We Have the Promises of the World, 62-65.
- <sup>46</sup> NATO, "Afghan National Security Forces (ANSF) Training and Development," NATO *Media Backgrounder February 2012*, http://www.nato.int/nato\_static/assets/pdf/pdf\_topics/20120202\_120202\_Backgrounder\_ANSF.pdf (accessed 25 May, 2012).
- $^{47}$  Interview with General Shafiqa Quraishi, Director of the Gender Mainstreaming Unit, Afghan Ministry of Interior, Kabul, 27 April 2010.
- <sup>48</sup> Interview with Corrina Dimmers, German police trainer, Kabul Police Academy, 6 May 2010.
- 49 Ibid
- <sup>50</sup> Interview with Mr Aminullah Iman, Spokesmen for the Ministry of Education, April 10, 2012.
- <sup>51</sup> Islamic Republic of Afghanistan Ministry of Education, *Response to EFA Global Monitoring Report* 2011, (Kabul, 2011), 2.
- <sup>52</sup> Interview with Mr Aminullah Iman, Spokesmen for the Ministry of Education, April 10, 2012; Islamic Republic of Afghanistan, Ministry of Education, *Ministry of Education Statistics for 1389* (2010).
- <sup>53</sup> United Nations Assistance Mission in Afghanistan, *Afghan Update, no. 23* (Summer 2010), Foreword, http://unama. unmissions.org/LinkClick.aspx?link=Afghan+Update/AU+Education+English+No.+23.pdf&tabid=1741&mid=3608 (accessed 25 September 2010).
- <sup>54</sup> Interview with Mr Aminullah Iman, Spokesmen for the Ministry of Education, April 10, 2012.
- <sup>55</sup> Central Statistics Office, Islamic Republic of Afghanistan, *Number of Students in Government Universities at the Beginning of Educational Year*, 2010-11.
- <sup>56</sup> Shamshad Ayobi, National Strategic Education Plan, Islamic Republic of Afghanistan Ministry of Education (2010).
- <sup>57</sup> Human Rights Watch, We Have the Promises of the World, 78-81.
- 58 Ibid.
- <sup>59</sup> Marit Glad, *Knowledge on Fire: Attacks on Education in Afghanistan: Risks and Measures for Successful Mitigation*, CARE International (September 2009), 6, http://www.care.org/newsroom/articles/2009/11/Knowledge\_on\_Fire\_Report.pdf (accessed 12 June 2010).
- 60 Ibid., 38.
- <sup>61</sup> Ibid., 33.
- 62 Ibid., 24-26.
- <sup>63</sup> Antonio Giustozzi, *Koran, Kalashnikov, and Laptop: The Neo-Taliban Insurgency in Afghanistan* (New York: Columbia University Press, 2008), 105.
- <sup>64</sup> Eric Lyby, *Microfinance and Gender Roles in Afghanistan*, *World Bank Working Paper* (November 2006), 1, http://www-wds.worldbank.org/external/default/WDSContentServer/WDSP/IB/2006/12/06/000310607\_20061206142023/Rendered/PDF/381300AF0P098610assessment01PUBLIC1.pdf (accessed 4 July 2010).
- <sup>65</sup> Ximena Arteaga, Assesing the Demands for Saving Services among Microfinance Clients in Afghanistan, Microfinance Investment Facility of Afghanistan, (MISFA, 2009), 7, http://www.misfa.org.af/pdf/Savings%20Demand%20Study.pdf (accessed 20 June 2010).
- 66 Lyby, 1-2.
- <sup>67</sup> World Bank, Independent Impact Evaluation: National Solidarity Program Enhances Local Governance and Increases Involvement of Women, May 8, 2010, http://www.worldbank.org.af/WBSITE/EXTERNAL/COUNTRIES/SOUTHASIAEXT/AFGHANISTANEXTN/0,,contentMDK:22573708~menuPK:305990~pagePK:2865066~piPK:2865079~theSitePK:305985,00.html (accessed 4 July 2010).
- 68 World Bank, Independent Impact Evaluation.

- <sup>69</sup> Lockhart, Clare, "Lessons Learned on NGO-government partnerships supporting Development and Governance," Afghanistan's National Solidarity Program. Institute for State Effectiveness, 3P Human Security and InterAction, Interaction Washington, D.C. office, May 9, 2012.
- <sup>70</sup> John R. Acerra, Kara Iskyan, Zubair A. Qureshi and Rahul K. Sharma, "Rebuilding the Health Care System in Afghanistan: An Overview of Primary Care and Emergency Services," *International Journal of Emergency Medicine* (2009): 77–82, http://www.springerlink.com/content/w6480w57l654035x/fulltext.pdf (accessed 2 September 2010).
- <sup>71</sup> Sheena Currie, Pashtoon Azfar and Rebecca C. Flower, "A Bold New Beginning for Midwifery in Afghanistan," *Midwifery* 23 (2007): 226-227.
- <sup>72</sup> Linda A. Barlett, et al., *Maternal Mortality in Afghanistan: Magnitude, Causes, Risk Factors and Preventability*, (Afghanistan Ministry of Public Health, CDC, UNICEF, 2002), 4.
- <sup>73</sup> Linda A. Barlett, et al., "Where Giving Birth is a Forecast of Death: Maternal mortality in four districts of Afghanistan, 1999–2002," *The Lancet* 365, no. 9462 (2005): 868.
- <sup>74</sup> Interview with Pashtoon Azfar, President, Afghan Midwives Association, Kabul, 1 May 2010; Afghan Public Health Institute, Ministry of Public Health (APHI/MoPH) [Afghanistan], Central Statistics Organization (CSO) [Afghanistan], ICF Macro, Indian Institute of Health Management Research (IIHMR) [India], and World Health Organization Regional Office for the Eastern Mediterranean (WHO/EMRO) [Egypt]. 2011. Afghanistan Mortality Survey 2010. Calverton, Maryland, USA:APHI/MoPH, CSO, ICF Macro, IIHMR and WHO/EMRO, 63.
- <sup>75</sup> Afghan Midwives Association, *About Us*, http://www.afghanmidwives.org/?page=about (accessed 23 May 2012).
- <sup>76</sup> Central Statistics Organization (CSO) and UNICEF, *Afghanistan Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 2010-2011: Final Report*, Kabul: Central Statistics Organization (CSO) and UNICEF (2012), 100.
- <sup>77</sup> Afghan Public Health Institute, et al., Afghanistan Mortality Survey 2010, 124: 133-4.
- <sup>78</sup> Peter S. Hill, Ghulam Farooq Mansoor and Fernanda Claudio, "Conflict in least-developed countries: challenging the Millennium Development Goals," *Bulletin of the World Health Organization*, Issue 88, no. 8 (2010): 562, http://www.who.int/bulletin/volumes/88/8/09-071365/en/index.html (accessed 20 June 2012). Afghan Public Health Institute, et al., *Afghanistan Mortality Survey 2010*, 103; A more recent study with a smaller sample size found infant mortality rates to be 74 per 1,000 live births: CSO and UNICEF, *Afghanistan Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 2010-2011: Final Report*, 20
- 79 Hill, Mansoor, and Claudio, 562.
- 80 CSO and UNICEF, Afghanistan Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey 2010-2011: Final Report, 20; The 2010 Afghanistan Mortality Survey cites a probable range at 102 105 deaths per 1,000 births: Afghan Public Health Institute, et al., Afghanistan Mortality Survey 2010, 97, 103.
- <sup>81</sup> World Health Organization, *First dose of diphtheria toxoid, tetanus toxoid and pertussis vaccine, Reported estimates of DTP1 coverage*, May 14, 2012, http://apps.who.int/immunization\_monitoring/en/globalsummary/timeseries/tscoveragedtp1.htm (accessed June 11, 2012).
- 82 Afghan Public Health Institute, et al., Afghanistan Mortality Survey 2010, 134.
- <sup>83</sup> Arnie Ferris-Rotman, "Afghanistan No Longer Worst Place for Mothers: Report," Reuters, May 8, 2012 http://www.reuters.com/article/2012/05/08/us-afghanistan-mothers-children-idUSBRE8470O820120508.
- 84 World Health Organization, *Health Action in Crises: Afghanistan* (August 2008), 1, http://www.who.int/hac/crises/afg/Afghanistan\_Aug08.pdf (accessed 14 September 2010).
- 85 Ibid., 2.
- <sup>86</sup> Human Rights Unit of the United Nations Assistance Mission in Afghanistan, *Annual Report on Protection of Civilians in Armed Conflict in Afghanistan 2011* (February 2012), 1, http://unama.unmissions.org/Portals/UNAMA/Documents/UNAMA%20POC%202011%20Report\_Final\_Feb%202012.pdf (accessed 23 May 2012).
- <sup>87</sup> Alissa J. Rubin, "U.S. Report on Afghan War Finds Few Gains in 6 Months" *New York Times*, April 29, 2010, http://www.nytimes.com/2010/04/30/world/asia/30afghan.html?\_r=1 (accessed 25 September 2010).
- <sup>88</sup> Alissa J. Rubin, "Petraeus Says Taliban Have Reached Out to Karzai," *The New York Times*, September 27, 2010, http://www.nytimes.com/2010/09/28/world/asia/28afghan.html (accessed 23 May 2012).

- <sup>89</sup> Gilles Dorronsoro, Focus and Exit: An Alternative Strategy for the Afghan War, (Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, January 2009), 9-13, http://www.carnegieendowment.org/files/afghan\_war-strategy.pdf (accessed 25 September 2010).
- <sup>90</sup> Sarah Ladbury and the Cooperation for Peace and Unity, *Testing Hypotheses on Radicalisation in Afghanistan*, Independent Report for the Department of International Development (DFID), (Kabul, August 14, 2009).
- 91 Giustozzi, 42.
- 92 Ibid., 176.
- 93 Sarah Ladbury and the Cooperation for Peace and Unity, 32.
- 94 Kandiyoti, vi.
- <sup>95</sup> Takhmina Shokirova, *Is Peace Achievable for Women: Comparative Study of Gender Relations in Private Sphere in Azerbaijan, Kyrgyzstan and Tajikistan*, Master's Thesis submitted to the University of Notre Dame in the fulfillment of Master Degree in Peace Studies, April 2010, 69.
- <sup>96</sup> UNICEF Innocenti Research Center, "Early Marriage: Child Spouses," *Innocenti Digest 7* (March 2001): 6, http://www.unicef-irc.org/publications/pdf/digest7e.pdf (accessed 10 June 2010).
- <sup>97</sup> Sami Yousafzai, "The Opium Brides of Afghanistan," *Newsweek*, March 29, 2008, http://www.newsweek.com/2008/03/29/the-opiumbrides-of-afghanistan.html (accessed 25 September 2010).
- <sup>98</sup> Human Rights Watch, *Killing You is a Very Easy Thing for Us: Human Rights Abuses in Southeast Afghanistan*, 15, no. 5 (July 28, 2003): 27-29, http://www.hrw.org/en/reports/2003/07/28/killing-you-very-easy-thing-us-0 (accessed 25 September 2010).
- 99 Human Rights Watch, We Have the Promises of the World.
- <sup>100</sup> Women for Women International, *2009 Afghanistan Report: Amplifying the Voices of Women in Afghanistan*, (2009), 26-27, http://www.womenforwomen.org/news-women-for-women/files/AfghanistanReport.FINAL.hi-res.pdf (accessed 25 September 2010).
- <sup>101</sup> International Organization for Migration, *Trafficking in Human Beings in Afghanistan*, Field Survey Report, (June 2008), 39-40, http://www.iom.int/jahia/webdav/shared/shared/mainsite/activities/countries/docs/afghanistan/iom\_report\_trafficking\_afghanistan.pdf (accessed 14 June 2010).
- <sup>102</sup> U.S. Department of State, *Trafficking in Persons Report 2010: Afghanistan*, (June 2010), 56, http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/142979.pdf (accessed 26 September 2010).
- <sup>103</sup> Afghanistan Study Group, *A New Way Forward*, August 16, 2010, http://www.afghanistanstudygroup.org/NewWayForward\_report.pdf (accessed 7 June 2012).
- <sup>104</sup> Human Security Centre. Human Security Brief 2006. (Vancouver: Liu Institute for Global Issues, University of British Columbia, 2006), 19, http://www.hsrgroup.org/docs/Publications/HSB2006/2006HumanSecurityBrief-Chapter3-HowWarsEnd.pdf (accessed June 8, 2012).
- <sup>105</sup> Michael Doyle and Nicholas Sambanis, *Making War and Building Peace: United Nations Peace Operations* (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2006).
- <sup>106</sup> Virginia Page Fortna, *Does Peacekeeping Work? Shaping Belligerents' Choices after Civil War* (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2008).
- <sup>107</sup> International Crisis Group, *Towards a Political Settlement in Afghanistan*, Asia Report No. 221, March 26, 2012; James Shinn and James Dobbins, Afghan Peace Talks: A Primer (Santa Monica: RAND Corporation, 2011).
- <sup>108</sup> James Shinn and James Dobbins, 79.
- <sup>109</sup> Lisa Schirch, *Designing a Comprehensive Peace Process for Afghanistan*, Peaceworks No. 75, (United States Institute of Peace, 2011), http://3phumansecurity.org/site/images/stories/PolicyBriefs/designing\_a\_comprehensive\_peace\_process\_for\_afghanistan.pdf (accessed 7 June 2012).
- <sup>110</sup> Carla Koppell and Jacqueline O'Neill, *Gender Symposia During Donor Conferences: A Model to Guarantee Women Leaders a Voice in Setting Priorities for Reconstruction*, The Institute for Inclusive Security, http://www.huntalternatives.org/download/1993\_donor\_conferences\_july\_2010\_update\_for\_web.pdf (accessed 20 September 2010).
- $^{\rm 111}$  Interview with Homa Sabri, Institutional Capacity Development Manager, UNIFEM, Kabul, 4 May 2010.

- $^{112}\,Interview\,with\,Emily\,Winterbotham,\,analyst,\,Afghan\,Research\,and\,Evaluation\,Unit,\,Kabul,\,4\,May\,2010.$
- <sup>113</sup> Interview with Emily Winterbotham, analyst, Afghan Research and Evaluation Unit, Kabul, 4 May 2010.
- $^{114}$  Afghan Women's Network, *Women's Security and Transition in Afghanistan: Measuring the Success of Transition by Lasting Protections for Women's Security*, Position Paper, May 2012, http://www.genderconcerns.org/article.php?id\_nr=3186&id=Women%27s%20%20Security%20and%20Transition%20in%20Afghanistan:%20Measuring%20the%20 success%20of%20transition%20by%20Lasting%20Protections%20for%20Women%27s%20Security (accessed 25 May 2012).
- $^{\rm 115}$  Conversation with former White House official, 17 September 2010.





#### Kroc Institute for International Peace Studies

UNIVERSITY OF NOTRE DAME

A report from the University of Notre Dame's Kroc Institute for International Peace Studies, in cooperation with Cordaid, Women's Action for New Directions, and the Fourth Freedom Forum.

100 Hesburgh Center for International Studies University of Notre Dame Notre Dame, Indiana 46556-5567

kroc.nd.edu

